The Pandemic's Prod: Revamping America's Strategy

for Rapid AI Implementation



2 February 2021

A paper submitted to the Faculty of the United States Naval War College, Newport, RI. DISTRIBUTION A. Approved for public release: distribution unlimited. The contents of this paper reflect the author's own personal views and are not necessarily endorsed by the Naval War College or the Department of the Navy.

REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE					Form Approved
Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching					OMB No. 0704-0188
completing and reviewing this collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden to Department of Defense, Washington Headquarters Services, Directorate for Information Operations and Reports (0704-0188), 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-4302. Respondents should be aware that notwithstanding any other provision of law, no person shall be subject to any penalty for failing to comply with a collection of information if it does not display a currently valid OMB control number. PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR FORM TO THE ABOVE ADDRESS .					
1. REPORT DATE (DD- 02-02-2021	MM-YYYY)	2. REPORT TYPE FI	NAL	3	. DATES COVERED (From - To) N/A
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE					a. CONTRACT NUMBER I/A
The Pandemic's Prod: Revamping America's Strategy for Implementation					b. GRANT NUMBER I/A
					C. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER
6. AUTHOR(S)					d. PROJECT NUMBER I/A
Mark A. Nicholson, CAPT, USN					e. TASK NUMBER I/A
					f. WORK UNIT NUMBER I/A
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)				8	. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER
Writing & Teaching Excellence Center Naval War College				ľ	I/A
686 Cushing Road Newport, RI 02841-1207					
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)					0. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) J/A
N/A					11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT
				IUMBER(S) I/A	
12. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY STATEMENT					
Distribution Statement A: Approved for public release; Distribution is unlimited.					
13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES A paper submitted to the faculty of the NWC in partial satisfaction of the requirements of the curriculum. The contents of this paper reflect my own personal views and are not necessarily endorsed by the NWC or the Department of the Navy.					
14. ABSTRACT The current pandemic has fast-tracked the implementation of Artificial Intelligence					
(AI) technologies and created a crisis for America's technological leadership. But the United States can maintain its pole position in AI and reap the economic benefits if it					
adopts a whole-of-nation strategic approach. Forming a public-private venture permits the United States to create a winning strategy focused on three primary roles. First, a					
fiscally minded system to coordinate the government's research and development efforts with					
the academic and commercial sectors, maximizing and exploiting future technological leaps in					
AI. Second, an organized governance approach to synchronize the academic, commercial, and public segments as well as like-minded international partners, ensuring the AI policies and					
standards are supportive of American leadership and representative of democratic values.					
Third, a socially focused approach that enables municipal and commercial partnerships to					
provide the U.S. labor force with the essential skills that AI cannot replicate.					
Unfortunately, the window of opportunity is rapidly closing. Given the pace of automation and the current economic crisis, leadership must act now to adopt this strategy and ensure a					
prosperous future for America.					
15. SUBJECT TERMS (Key words) Artificial Intelligence, AI, Pandemic, Strategy, Research and Development					
16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF: 17. LIMITATION 18. NUMBER 19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON					
			OF ABSTRACT	OF PAGES	Director, Writing Center
a. REPORT	b. ABSTRACT	c. THIS PAGE	N/A		19b. TELEPHONE NUMBER (include area
UNCLASSIFIED	UNCLASSIFIED	UNCLASSIFIED		23	code) 401-841-6499
Standard Form 298 (Rev. 8-98)					

Introduction

The 2017 National Security Strategy argues that the United States must prioritize emerging technologies such as artificial intelligence (AI) to uphold its "competitive advantage" and "promote American prosperity."¹ AI is a general technology that harnesses the power of data to solve complex problems through predictions and is seen as a critical enabler for numerous scientific fields, such as biology, chemistry, and quantum thermodynamics.² While the United States currently conducts the leading AI research, both Russia and China are active in its development. China is only a year or two behind but already leads in specific AI fields such as facial recognition.³ However, according to a 2017 strategic plan, China aims to be the AI global leader by 2030 and – if existing trends hold – they are on a path to achieve it with research and development (R&D) expenditures likely surpassing U.S. outlays by the end of the decade.⁴

In a 2019 response, President Trump updated the National AI R&D Strategic Plan and launched the American AI Initiative to maintain U.S. leadership in the field.⁵ These strategic actions employ a "whole-of-government" approach to collaborate and engage "with the private sector, academia, and international partners" on AI research, development, and implementation.⁶ But the Chinese Communist Party's (CCP's) "direct means of guiding AI development priorities" and their military-civil fusion challenge America's democratic, market-driven approach to innovation, creating what some have termed as another "Sputnik" moment for the United States.⁷

On this backdrop, the recent COVID-19 pandemic has led to what some term a "hinge point" in history, accelerating the implementation of AI technologies and revealing several holes in the United States' AI strategy that will burgeon a crisis for the nation and the American worker.⁸ First, social distancing ushered in the need for AI technologies – from automated toll collection on highways to delivery bots in the hospitality industry – that will disrupt 85 million jobs globally by 2025.⁹ This upheaval exposes a critical need to reskill the American workforce

sooner than the economy anticipated or risk higher unemployment levels and deepening inequality.¹⁰ Secondly, the acceleration of AI adoption requires the United States to expedite forming AI standards and policies that reflect Western values or unwittingly succumb to China's influence in the international arena. Lastly, the United States' pandemic-weakened economy drives the need to improve the efficacy of AI R&D investments across the public and private sectors so that it can fund the ambitious long-range AI research projects needed for technological preeminence.

Given these gaps in the AI strategy, the United States needs to form a public-private venture that coordinates AI research, development, and implementation. It must actively manage three AI roles in parallel: the investments that subsidize its advancements, the standards and policies that govern its development and use, and the reskilling and education efforts that offset its negative social and economic impacts. The strategy laid out here, if properly implemented, will allow the United States to preserve its lead in AI and reap the economic benefits.

Fiscal Role: Prudently investing in the future

Historically, American efforts in technology research have set the country on a path for economic prosperity and military prowess. The U.S. system of academic and industrial research centers, budding tech startups, and more recognized companies, along with the financing, governing, and legal structures, is undeniably the most robust on earth.¹¹ Furthermore, previous federal investments in "high-risk, high-reward fundamental research" within this system – during the 1960s and 1970s – gave rise to many of the standard technologies in use today, such as GPS, the Internet, solar panels, smartphone speech recognition, and advanced batteries.¹² These advances gave the United States an edge both economically and militarily. However, technology

will continue to progress and proliferate, and the United States must prioritize its R&D budgets to lead in this environment.

The reduced federal R&D investment levels put America in a weakened position to fund future ambitious research projects. As Figure 1 shows, the United States' total R&D funding, as a percentage of the federal budget, has been in decline since its summit in 1965, when it peaked at 11.7 percent, or 1.8 percent of the Gross Domestic Product (GDP).¹³ In 2019, it was 2.8 percent or 0.6 percent of GDP.¹⁴ As a result, over the last three decades, the United States has fallen to tenth place in public and private R&D investments as a fraction of GDP (Figure 2), while countries like South Korea, Israel, and China have more than doubled their outlays.¹⁵ Juxtaposing the results of legacy federal R&D investments with the current fiscal trends, the United States' ability to subsidize the next technological leaps in fields like AI is in a vulnerable situation and further jeopardized by the country's budgetary liabilities.



R&D as Percent of the Federal Budget

Figure 1 - Source: American Association for the Advancement of Science ¹⁶

udget of the U.S. Government FY 2021 Historical Tables. © 2020 AAAS



Figure 2 - Source: The Perils of Complacency: America at a Tipping Point in Science & Engineering¹⁷

The United States' mounting national debt and weakening economy will reduce discretionary spending to supplement R&D funding. As shown in Figure 3, U.S. federal debt totaled \$26,938 billion (121 percent of GDP) at the end of fiscal year (FY) 2020, increasing \$4.2 trillion over FY2019.¹⁸ The resulting interest payment was \$527 billion or 2.5 percent of GDP.¹⁹ Stressing the situation further, the American economy contracted by 4.3 percent in FY2020 according to an International Monetary Fund estimate; by contrast, China's economy was the only major economy to grow, expanding by 1.9 percent in 2020.²⁰ A recent estimate predicts that China will surpass the U.S. economy in 2028 as the world's largest due to the dissimilar recoveries from the COVID-19 pandemic.²¹ These factors will negatively impact discretionary spending and the federal funds available to supplement future R&D expenditures, so America must be more meticulous with its resources.



U.S. Gross Federal Debt Outstanding (in billions)

Figure 3 - Source: Government Accountability Office ²²

The United States must open up its aperture and make AI R&D investments from a whole-of-nation perspective to avoid duplicative investments. For example, according to a 2020 DoD Inspector General audit, the Marine Corps is developing an AI system to spot Marines at risk for suicide, and the Army wants to evaluate data to aid in suicide prevention.²³ However, both services could consolidate funding and collaborate on a joint project – fit for any service – that identifies those with suicidal tendencies and promptly initiates care.²⁴ Additionally, a 2020 GAO report found "neither DoD nor the military departments review industry" R&D projects in their "strategic planning processes."²⁵ Although defense federal acquisition regulations require "major contractors to report [R&D] projects into the [Defense Technical Information Center] database," the report found that few groups review it, leaving the door open for wastefulness.²⁶ This evidence implies that the United States must not only understand the work government does in AI but compare it with the civilian sector "to advance the cutting edge of the field."²⁷

The U.S. government must establish a venue that coordinates R&D efforts with the academic and commercial sectors to exploit AI's impending technological and economic impacts. Currently, the National Science and Technology Council's AI Interagency Working

Group (AI IWG) reconciles "interagency AI R&D programmatic efforts" and their expenditures.²⁸ Still, there is no system for evaluating them against commercial sector projects. To rectify this issue, the AI IWG should team up with the *Partnership on AI*, a group founded by the big five – Alphabet, Facebook, Amazon, IBM, and Microsoft – to perform AI research and encourage best practices.²⁹ The group currently boasts over 20 industry and 19 academic members and aims "to be a resource to policymakers when relevant and possible."³⁰ By leveraging their expertise, the United States can exploit commercial sector opportunities and maximize government-backed efforts for new advancements – beyond contemporary graphics processing units (GPUs) and neural networks – that will move AI forward.³¹ It is only through a collaborative whole-of-nation effort that the United States can make the necessary investments in far-reaching projects that will continue American technological leadership and its resulting economic prosperity.

The nation's mounting debt and a weakening economy are challenging the already reduced federal R&D funding levels for leading-edge research. America must efficiently invest every AI R&D dollar. A public-private venture that coordinates the government's R&D efforts with the academic and commercial sectors is critical to exploit the technological and economic impacts of AI. However, the United States can also use this public-private approach to synchronize the policies and standards crucial for AI leadership.

Governance Role: Establishing sound policies and standards

Disjointed approaches to standards and policies can impact technology leadership. As an example, Europe led the world in the second generation (2G) cellular phone technology when European carriers and manufacturers adopted the single Global System for Mobiles, or GSM, digital standard.³² However, the U.S. 2G industry was fragmented, operating on four different

standards, and further hampered when the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) required carriers to use analog 1G networks longer than necessary.³³ As a result, European companies like Nokia and Ericsson led the wireless tech industry, employing "hundreds of thousands of people."³⁴ Ericsson held 60 percent of the cellular equipment market by 1993, "while Nokia became the largest mobile phone supplier in Europe and second-largest in the world."³⁵ The United States' lesson was uniform standards supported by forward-thinking government policies – or lack thereof – can significantly impact domestic industry trends for decades.

Smart policies and uniform standards can pave the way for private sector innovation and yield economic benefits to domestic industries and the national economy. Despite the United States' slow execution of 3G technology, the public and private sectors implemented lessons from the 2G fiasco. The FCC auctioned over 3,000 spectrum licenses between 2005 and 2008 and approved a "shot clock" policy to speed up cell-tower authorizations, removing issues that hindered the U.S. network providers.³⁶ Along with adopting global standards and rising demand for iOS and Android smartphones, these policies created an innovative ecosystem.³⁷ Overall, the wireless industry added almost \$100 billion to the U.S. GDP by 2016 and boosted "wirelessrelated jobs by 84% from 2011 to 2014."³⁸ In hindsight, the United States was fortunate to rebound from its mistakes. The wireless industry's generational improvements gave the United States another chance – given that AI fields like predictive learning can enable software-driven machines to get continually smarter without an upgrade, it may not be so forgiving. The state of AI standards and policies are similar to the emerging cellular sector, guiding research, development, and implementation, and there are no reasons to suspect any differences. Therefore, the timing and contributions to AI standards and policy debates are critical to the evolving field's success.

The public and private sectors must start AI policy and standards discussions together with technology development to achieve optimal and timely results. Political scientists argue that hatching "policy alternatives is best seen as a selection process, analogous to biological natural selection," requiring deliberation and momentum "in many forums."³⁹ Given the speed of AI adoption, the policy generation process must begin well in advance of implementation to set agendas, lobby policymakers, as well as float and refine proposals so they can "be heard at the right time."40 Concerning technical standards, the United States relies mostly "on the private sector to develop voluntary consensus" with contributions from federal agencies that use them.⁴¹ While there is a broad agreement that AI standards must factor in ethical, governance, and privacy concerns, the government's plan is unclear on "how that should be done and whether there is yet sufficient scientific and technical basis to develop those" requirements.⁴² The process of overcoming these challenges and generating optimal products will take time. Therefore, discussions must start concurrently with technology development through an agency like the Department of Commerce – which also oversees the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST). However, America must reconcile the differences in policies and standards with all domestic and international partners to yield the best results.

The U.S. government must employ a whole-of-nation effort to coordinate AI standards and policies and align them with international partners. To gain domestic agreement, the United States can use a working group approach. For example, studies have shown AI algorithms are vulnerable to data and programmer biases.⁴³ One MIT researcher found "AI-powered facial recognition systems of Microsoft, IBM and [the Chinese startup] Face++" had error rates up to 34.7 percent for darker females but near-perfect scores when classifying lighter males as a result of biased data.⁴⁴ To preclude this, the United States should establish a working group with the big five or the *Partnership on AI* to normalize training datasets or mandate the reporting of accuracy scores.⁴⁵ Furthermore, America should use this model to establish agreement on broader policies like the definition of AI – something DoD has failed to do despite Congressional direction in FY2019 – to align the public and private sectors.⁴⁶ Once these deliberations take root, the United States needs to broaden the discussion and approach like-minded international partners to create universal consensus.

The CCP "sees standard-setting as an opportunity to promote Chinese technologies and make them the global standard."⁴⁷ They attempt to dominate "standards-setting bodies by violating long-held norms without explicitly violating international law."⁴⁸ The only way to outflank China and safeguard AI policies and standards is to build on the United States' domestic agreement with a like-minded global working group ahead of international standards-setting bodies.⁴⁹ A former State Department official, Anja Manuel, has advocated for a "Tech 10" working group – comprised of the G7 nations plus Australia, South Korea, and India – to counter China's efforts.⁵⁰ Assembling this democratic group would create a U.S. avenue to establish agreement and form a unified front, ensuring the best standards and policies are adopted.

Disorderly approaches to standards and policies can impact technology leadership and its economic benefits. The accelerated adoption of AI mandates that the United States begin the needed discussions concurrently with emerging innovations. These debates must be a whole-of-nation endeavor across the academic, commercial, and public segments – like the *Partnership on* AI – to achieve optimal, timely, and coordinated results. Achieving domestic consensus, the United States must bring like-minded international partners into the fold to finalize the policies and standards representing democratic values. Having committed to more efficient investments and coordinated standards and policies, America is now in a position to implement the required reskilling and education efforts that counterbalance AI's adverse social and economic forces.

Social Role: Offsetting negative social and economic impacts

History shows that rapid technology adoption invokes a requirement to reskill the workforce. In 1930, John Maynard Keynes, the famed British economist, observed that innovational change producing unemployment faster than new jobs can be created or found is "one of the most problematic societal implications of technological progress."⁵¹ For example, the pace of mechanized improvements in agriculture was one of the primary causes of the Great Depression.⁵² These advancements created a decline in workers needed for food production and resulted in a discernible drop in agronomic prices and income, which reversed established immigration patterns.⁵³ It was only government involvement – as an upshot of World War II – that aided the migration from rural areas to cities and the attainment of skills "for success in an urban manufacturing environment."⁵⁴

Failing to reskill the American workforce at the pace of technology adoption will result in a loss of AI leadership and weaken the economy. Given the pandemic's course, the tempo of AI receptiveness is likely to persist and even accelerate.⁵⁵ History shows that without dedicated efforts to reskill or upskill the workforce, the nation will end up with a skilled worker shortage. For example, Great Britain lost its lead in the computerization industry, held since the early 1950s, when gender bias stifled its hiring practices for the "most responsible and difficult-to-staff computing positions."⁵⁶ Even though women had a majority of the pre-electronic computing experience since World War II, the industry sought men to fill the critical positions.⁵⁷ The British government failed to recognize the technical skill shortfalls in its male workforce, generating a self-induced worker-skill mismatch.⁵⁸ Unfortunately, by the early 1970s, they could not recover, and America's IBM was positioned to take over the sector, ultimately contributing to Britain's decline in the twentieth century.⁵⁹ This case demonstrates that a failure to recognize the workforce's needs can lead to a loss of technology leadership and the economic benefits that go along with it.

While the current U.S. strategy aims at preparing workers to develop and apply AI technologies, it fails to deal with the challenge of displaced workers. The Trump administration's plan for AI laid out five core principles (see table below) to guide the United States in maintaining its lead. Although the third principle addresses jobs, it narrowly focuses on workers who "develop and apply AI technologies," leaving a large majority of the workforce vulnerable.⁶⁰ Between 2013 and 2015, estimates assessed that between 47 and 55 percent of American jobs – nearly 80 million positions – were at high risk of automation "within the next ten to twenty years."⁶¹ However, AI-mechanization and the pandemic are "creating a 'double-disruption' scenario for workers," with 43 percent of surveyed companies planning "to reduce their workforce due to technology integration," which alters required employee skillsets by 2025.⁶² This situation requires a broader strategy that includes the reskilling and upskilling requirements of displaced workers.

Five Principles of the American AI Initiative

1. The United States must drive technological breakthroughs in AI across the Federal Government, industry, and academia in order to promote scientific discovery, economic competitiveness, and national security.

2. The United States must drive development of appropriate technical standards and reduce barriers to the safe testing and deployment of AI technologies in order to enable the creation of new AI-related industries and the adoption of AI by today's industries.

3. The United States must train current and future generations of American workers with the skills to develop and apply AI technologies to prepare them for today's economy and jobs of the future.

4. The United States must foster public trust and confidence in AI technologies and protect civil liberties, privacy, and American values in their application in order to fully realize the potential of AI technologies for the American people.

5. The United States must promote an international environment that supports American AI research and innovation and opens markets for American AI industries, while protecting our technological advantage in AI and protecting our critical AI technologies from acquisition by strategic competitors and adversarial nations.

Table – Source: Executive Order on Maintaining American Leadership in Artificial Intelligence ⁶³

The United States must work with the private sector to prepare the population for widespread AI implementation through reskilling and education programs. Studies found that companies will move low-skill workers to responsibilities that are not predisposed to computerization with "tasks requiring creative and social intelligence."⁶⁴ However, only 21 percent of companies have been able to use municipal funding for employee reskilling and upskilling efforts, which means "the public sector needs to provide stronger support" for "at-risk or displaced workers."⁶⁵ Given the shortfall and the fact that "50 percent of all employees will need reskilling," the public sector needs to invest and create incentives for additional programs.⁶⁶ These courses must teach "critical thinking, innovative thinking, creativity, and the kind of high emotional engagement with others that fosters relationship building and collaboration" – skills that AI cannot replicate.⁶⁷ A failure to implement these measures risks compromising the nation's economy and widening "the income equality divide."⁶⁸

Technology adoption forced previous generations to reskill the workforce, and neglecting the task resulted in adverse consequences. America must keep pace with AI by adapting its strategy to deal with the challenge of displaced workers. By establishing a public-private partnership that provides the labor force with the necessary aptitudes for critical thinking, creativity, and teamwork, the United States can retain its AI development position and maximize the economic benefit.

On the Contrary: The United States must adapt its strategy now

Some may argue that the United States has long been the AI leader, and despite China's best efforts, it will retain its position, so there is no need to adapt the current strategy. China lacks the essential "tools to make the tools" for domestic production of the more powerful GPU microprocessors; therefore, it will still be dependent on other economies for those critical AI

components.⁶⁹ Furthermore, China will be dealing with the same social AI-automation pressures as the United States, so its economy will suffer similar consequences.⁷⁰ These factors will buy America time to let market forces adjust and the opportunity to regain its momentum in AI.

However, this argument fails to consider the United States' lacking domestic GPU production, China's aging population issues, and the recent economic trends. A majority of the leading-edge GPUs – required for current AI devices – are produced in countries like South Korea and Taiwan.⁷¹ Although the Taiwanese chip manufacturer, SMDC, has signed a deal with the United States to build a production facility in Arizona, it most likely will not produce the most cutting-edge processors there.⁷²

Furthermore, China has an aging population issue – a consequence of its legacy one-child policy – that is causing a decline of nearly 200 million working-age adults by 2050.⁷³ The AI-automation dilemma actually helps China fill this void.⁷⁴ Finally, despite the AI-automation and pandemic pressures, China was the only major economy to experience growth in 2020, which gives it a leg up to boost its R&D investment and AI trajectory.⁷⁵ Therefore, America must act now to stay ahead in the AI race and maintain its momentum.

Conclusion

The current pandemic has fast-tracked the implementation of AI technologies and created a crisis for America's technological leadership. But the United States can maintain its pole position in AI and reap the economic benefits if it adopts a whole-of-nation strategic approach. Forming a public-private venture permits the United States to create a winning strategy focused on three primary roles. First, a fiscally minded system to coordinate the government's R&D efforts with the academic and commercial sectors, maximizing and exploiting future technological leaps in AI. Second, an organized governance approach to synchronize the academic, commercial, and public segments as well as like-minded international partners, ensuring the AI policies and standards are supportive of American leadership and representative of democratic values. Third, a socially focused approach that enables municipal and commercial partnerships to provide the U.S. labor force with the essential skills that AI cannot replicate. Unfortunately, the window of opportunity is rapidly closing. Given the pace of automation and the current economic crisis, leadership must act now to adopt this strategy and ensure a prosperous future for America.

Notes

⁴ Daniel S. Hoadley and Kelley M. Sayler, Artificial Intelligence and National Security, CRS Report No. R45178 (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2020), 1, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R45178.pdf; James Manyika and William H. McRaven et al., Innovation and National Security: Keeping Our Edge (New York, NY, Council on Foreign Relations, 2019), 5, https://www.cfr.org/report/keeping-ouredge/pdf/TFR Innovation Strategy.pdf

⁶ Ibid.

⁷ "China's Application of AI Should Be A Sputnik Moment for The U.S. But Will It Be?: The Coming Revolution in Artificial Intelligence Will Refashion our Economic and Strategic Foundations," Washington Post (Online), editorial, November 7, 2018; Colin Clark, "Our Artificial Intelligence 'Sputnik Moment' Is Now: Eric Schmidt & Bob Work," Breaking Defense, November 1, 2017, https://breakingdefense.com/2017/11/our-artificial-intelligencesputnik-moment-is-now-eric-schmidt-bob-work/.

Alana Samuels, "Millions of Americans Have Lost Jobs in the Pandemic-And Robots and AI Are Replacing Them Faster Than Ever," Time, August 6, 2020, https://time.com/5876604/machines-jobs-coronavirus/; Erika Hayasaki, "Covid-19 Could Accelerate The Robot Takeover Of Human Jobs," MIT Technology Review, June 17, 2020, https://www.technologyreview.com/2020/06/17/1003328/covid-19-could-accelerate-the-robot-takeover-ofhuman-jobs/; Zoe Thomas, "Coronavirus: Will Covid-19 Speed Up The Use Of Robots To Replace Human Workers?," BBC, April 18 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-52340651; Ayanna Howard and Jason Borenstein, "AI, Robots, and Ethics in the Age of COVID-19," MIT Sloan Management Review, May 12, 2020, https://sloanreview.mit.edu/article/ai-robots-and-ethics-in-the-age-of-covid-19/.

⁹ Lauren Aratani, "Robots on the Rise as Americans Experience Record Job Losses Amid Pandemic," The Guardian, November 27, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2020/nov/27/robots-replacing-jobsautomation-unemployment-us; Klaus Schwab and Saadia Zahidi, The Future of Jobs Report 2020, (Geneva,

Switzerland: World Economic Forum, 2020), 3, <u>http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_Future_of_Jobs_2020.pdf</u>. ¹⁰ Joshua Bateman, "Why China Is Spending Billions To Develop An Army Of Robots To Turbocharge Its Economy," CNBC, June 28, 2018, https://www.cnbc.com/2018/06/22/chinas-developing-an-army-of-robots-toreboot-its-economy.html.; Amanda Russo, "Recession and Automation Changes Our Future of Work, But There are Jobs Coming, Report Says," World Economic Forum, October 21, 2020,

https://www.weforum.org/press/2020/10/recession-and-automation-changes-our-future-of-work-but-there-are-jobscoming-report-says-52c5162fce/; Schwab, Future of Jobs, X.

¹¹ National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, Committee on Depicting Innovation in Information Technology, Computer Science and Telecommunications Board, and Division on Engineering and Physical Sciences, Continuing Innovation in Information Technology (Washington, D.C.: The National Academies Press, 2012), https://www.nap.edu/catalog/13427/continuing-innovation-in-information-technology.

¹² White House, National Science & Technology Council, Office of Science and Technology Policy, The National Artificial Intelligence R&D Strategic Plan: 2019 Update (Washington, DC: White House, 2019),

https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/National-AI-Research-and-Development-Strategic-Plan-2019-Update-June-2019.pdf; Thuy Mai, "Global Positioning System History," NASA, last modified: August 7, 2017, https://www.nasa.gov/directorates/heo/scan/communications/policy/GPS History.html; Elizabeth Chu and D. Lawrence Tarazano, "A Brief History of Solar Panels," U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, Smithsonian Magazine, April 22, 2019, https://www.smithsonianmag.com/sponsored/brief-history-solar-panels-180972006/;

¹ White House, National Security Strategy of the United States of America (Washington, DC: White House, 2017),

^{17-20,} https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905-2.pdf.

² Eric Schmidt, "The Rise of Digital Authoritarianism: China, AI, & Human Rights Conference," Hoover Institution, October 1, 2020, https://youtu.be/bbUt5sXgiD0.

³ Elsa B. Kania, Battlefield Singularity: Artificial Intelligence, Military Revolution, and China's Future Military Power, (Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security, 2017), 5,

https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/battlefield-singularity-artificial-intelligence-military-revolution-andchinas-future-military-power; Gregory C. Allen, Understanding China's AI Strategy: Clues to Chinese Strategic Thinking on Artificial Intelligence and National Security, (Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security, 2019), 3, https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/understanding-chinas-ai-strategy; Hoadley, Artificial

Intelligence, 21-25; Yasmin Tadjdeh, "China Threatens U.S. Primacy in Artificial Intelligence," National Defense 105, no. 804 (November 2020), 36, ProQuest.

⁵ Donald Trump, Executive Order 13859, "Maintaining American Leadership in Artificial Intelligence," Code of Federal Regulations, title 3 (2019 comp.), 3967.

Evan Andrews, "Who Invented the Internet?," History.com, last modified: October 28, 2019,

https://www.history.com/news/who-invented-the-internet; Concha M. Reid et al., "History of Electrochemical and Energy Storage Technology Development at NASA Glenn Research Center," Journal of Aerospace Engineering 26, no. 2 (2013): 361, EBSCOhost.

¹³ "R&D as a Percent of the Total Federal Budget, 1962-2020," American Association for the Advancement of Science, May 2020, https://www.aaas.org/programs/r-d-budget-and-policy/historical-trends-federal-rd; "World Bank National Accounts Data, and OECD National Accounts Data Files," World Bank, accessed January 11, 2021, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.CD?locations=US.

 ¹⁴ "R&D as a Percent of the Total Federal Budget"; "World Bank and OECD National Accounts Data."
 ¹⁵ Norman R. Augustine and Neal Lane, *The Perils of Complacency: America at a Tipping Point in Science &* Engineering (Cambridge, MA: American Academy of Arts and Sciences, 2020), 14,

https://www.amacad.org/sites/default/files/publication/resources/Perils-of-Complacency_Full-Report_3.pdf. ¹⁶ "R&D as a Percent of the Total Federal Budget"

¹⁷ Augustine, Perils of Complacency, 14.

¹⁸ Dawn B. Simpson, Financial Audit: Bureau of the Fiscal Service's FY 2020 and FY 2019 Schedules of Federal Debt, GAO-21-124 (Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office, 2020), 2-25.

¹⁹ Ibid.

²⁰ Gerald F. Seib, "Despite U.S. Rhetoric, China's Power Grows," *Wall Street Journal*, A4, December 29, 2020, ProOuest.

²¹ William Schomberg and Toby Chopra, "China to Leapfrog U.S. as World's Biggest Economy by 2028: Think Tank," Reuters, December 25, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-china-economy/chinato-leapfrog-u-s-as-worlds-biggest-economy-by-2028-think-tank-idUSKBN29000C. ²² Simpson, *Financial Audit*, 23.

²³ Carol N. Gorman, Audit of Governance and Protection of Department of Defense Artificial Intelligence Data and Technology, Report No. DODIG-2020-098 (Washington, DC: Department of Defense Office of Inspector General, 2020), 12, https://www.dodig.mil/reports.html/Article/2243508/audit-of-governance-and-protection-of-departmentof-defense-artificial-intellig/. ²⁴ Ibid.

²⁵ Timothy J. DiNapoli, Defense Science and Technology: Opportunities to Better Integrate Industry Independent Research and Development into DOD Planning, GAO-20-578, (Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office, 2020), 27.

²⁶ Ibid.

²⁷ White House, National Artificial Intelligence, i.

²⁸ White House, *National Artificial Intelligence*, 3.

²⁹ Mannes, John, and Josh Constine, "Facebook, Amazon, Google, IBM and Microsoft Come Together to Create the Partnership on AI," TechCrunch, September 28, 2016, https://techcrunch.com/2016/09/28/facebook-amazon-googleibm-and-microsoft-come-together-to-create-historic-partnership-on-ai/.

³⁰ "The Partnership on AI," Partnership on AI, January 25, 2021, <u>https://www.partnershiponai.org</u>.

³¹ Broer, "Inside CIA's Q Branch."

³² Roger Entner, How America's 4G Leadership Propelled the U.S. Economy, (Dedham, MA: Recon Analytics LLC, 2018), 3, http://reconanalytics.com/category/white-papers/.

³³ Ibid.

³⁴ Ibid.

³⁵ Ibid.

³⁶ Phil Goldstein, "FCC Approves Tower Siting Shot Clock Rules," *Fierce Wireless*, November 18, 2009, https://www.fiercewireless.com/wireless/fcc-approves-tower-siting-shot-clock-rules; Entner, America's 4G

Leadership, 6. ³⁷ Entner, *America's 4G Leadership*, 6-8.

³⁸ Entner, America's 4G Leadership, 1.

³⁹ John W. Kingdon, Agendas, Alternatives and Public Policies, 2nd ed., (New York: Little, Brown & Company, 1995), 200-201.

⁴⁰ Ibid.

⁴¹ National Institute of Standards and Technology, U.S. Leadership In AI: A Plan for Federal Engagement in Developing Technical Standards and Related Tools," (Gaithersburg, MD: Department of Commerce, 2019), 9, https://www.nist.gov/system/files/documents/2019/08/10/ai standards fedengagement plan 9aug2019.pdf. ⁴² National Institute of Standards, *Leadership In AI*, 4.

⁴³ Inga Ulnicane et al., "Framing Governance for a Contested Emerging Technology: Insights from AI Policy," Policy & Society (2020): 9, https://doi.org/10.1080/14494035.2020.1855800.

⁴⁴ Joy Buolamwini and Timnit Gebru, "Gender Shades: Intersectional Accuracy Disparities in Commercial Gender Classification," Proceedings of Machine Learning Research 81, (2018):11-12, http://proceedings.mlr.press/v81/buolamwini18a/buolamwini18a.pdf.

⁴⁵ Joy Buolamwini and Timnit Gebru, "Gender Shades: Intersectional Accuracy Disparities in Commercial Gender Classification," Proceedings of Machine Learning Research 81, (2018):11-12,

http://proceedings.mlr.press/v81/buolamwini18a/buolamwini18a.pdf.

⁴⁷ National Institute of Standards, *Leadership In AI*, 9; Anja Manuel and Melanie Hart, "Op-Ed: How the West Could Win A Technological 'Shadow War' With China," Los Angeles Times (Online), June 11, 2020, ProQuest. ⁴⁸ Manuel, " How the West Could Win."

⁴⁹ Christopher Balding, Anja Manuel, and Chris Meserole, "The Rise of Digital Authoritarianism: China, AI, & Human Rights Conference," October 9, 2020, Hoover Institution, video, 2:00, https://www.hoover.org/research/risedigital-authoritarianism-conference-china-ai-and-human-rights-day-4-0.

⁵⁰ Anja Manuel, "US, Europe and UK Must Unite to Keep Chinese Tech At Bay," Financial Times (London), October 5, 2020, ProQuest.

⁵¹ Anton Korinek and Joseph E. Stiglitz, "Artificial Intelligence and its Implications for Income Distribution and Unemployment," (working paper, National Bureau of Economic Research, 2018), 29-31,

https://www.nber.org/papers/w24174.

⁵² Korinek, "Income Distribution," 32.

⁵³ Ibid.

⁵⁴ Ibid.

⁵⁵ Schwab, "Future of Jobs Report 2020," 5.

⁵⁶ Marie Hicks, "Compiling Inequalities: Computerization in the British Civil Service and Nationalized Industries, 1940–1979" (PhD diss., Duke University, 2009), iv-300, ProQuest.

⁵⁷ Ibid.

⁵⁸ Hicks, "Compiling Inequalities," v-304.

⁵⁹ Ibid.

⁶⁰ Executive Order 13859.

⁶¹ Carl Benedikt Frey and Michael A. Osborne, "The Future of Employment: How Susceptible Are Jobs To Computerisation?," Technological Forecasting and Social Change 114, (January 2017): 44,

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2016.08.019; Steve Goldstein, "Eighty Million U.S. Jobs At Risk From Automation, Central Bank Official Says," Capitol Report: Market Watch, November 15, 2015,

https://www.marketwatch.com/story/eighty-million-us-jobs-at-risk-from-automation-central-bank-official-says-

2015-11-12; Edward D. Hess and Katherine Ludwig, Humility Is the New Smart: Rethinking Human Excellence in the Smart Machine Age (Oakland, CA: Berrett-Koehler Publishers, 2017), 3.

⁶² Schwab, "Future of Jobs Report 2020," 5.

⁶³ Executive Order 13859.

⁶⁴ Frey, "Future of Employment," 45.

⁶⁵ Schwab, "Future of Jobs Report 2020," 6.
⁶⁶ Frey, "Future of Employment," 45; Schwab, "Future of Jobs Report 2020," 6.

⁶⁷ Hess, *Humility Is the New Smart*, 3.

⁶⁸ Muhammad Haseeb et al., "Economic Impact of Artificial Intelligence: New Look for the Macroeconomic Assessment in Asia-Pacific Region," International Journal of Computational Intelligence Systems 12, no. 2 (November 2019) 1297, https://doi.org/10.2991/ijcis.d.191025.001.

⁶⁹ Balding, "Rise of Digital Authoritarianism"; Dieter Ernst, Competing in Artificial Intelligence Chips: China's Challenge amid Technology War, (Waterloo, ON, Canada: Center for International Governance Innovation, 2020), 1, https://www.cigionline.org/.

 70 Schwab, "Future of Jobs Report 2020," 75.

 ⁷¹ Balding, "Rise of Digital Authoritarianism."
 ⁷² Balding, "Rise of Digital Authoritarianism"; "Taiwan's TSMC to Build Arizona Chip Plant as U.S.-China Tech Rivalry Escalates," Bahrain News Agency, May 15, 2020, ProQuest.

⁷³ Joshua Bateman, "Why China Is Spending Billions To Develop An Army Of Robots To Turbocharge Its Economy," CNBC, June 28, 2018, https://www.cnbc.com/2018/06/22/chinas-developing-an-army-of-robots-toreboot-its-economy.html.

⁷⁴ Ibid.

⁷⁵ Gerald F. Seib, "Despite U.S. Rhetoric, China's Power Grows," Wall Street Journal, A4, December 29, 2020, ProQuest.

⁴⁶ Gorman, Audit of Governance, 6.

Bibliography

- Allen, Gregory C. Understanding China's AI Strategy: Clues to Chinese Strategic Thinking on Artificial Intelligence and National Security. Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security, 2019. <u>https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/understanding-chinas-ai-strategy</u>.
- Andrews, Evan. "Who Invented the Internet?" History.com. Last modified October 28, 2019. https://www.history.com/news/who-invented-the-internet.
- Aratani, Lauren. "Robots on the Rise as Americans Experience Record Job Losses Amid Pandemic." *The Guardian*, November 27, 2020. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2020/nov/27/robots-replacing-jobs-automation-unemployment-us</u>.
- Augustine, Norman R. and Neal Lane. The Perils of Complacency: America at a Tipping Point in Science & Engineering. Cambridge, MA: American Academy of Arts and Sciences, 2020. <u>https://www.amacad.org/sites/default/files/publication/resources/Perils-of-Complacency_Full-Report_3.pdf</u>.
- *Bahrain News Agency.* "Taiwan's TSMC to Build Arizona Chip Plant as U.S.-China Tech Rivalry Escalates." May 15, 2020. ProQuest.
- Balding, Christopher, Anja Manuel, and Chris Meserole. "The Rise of Digital Authoritarianism: China, AI, & Human Rights Conference." Filmed October 9, 2020. Hoover Institution Video, 2:00. <u>https://www.hoover.org/research/rise-digital-authoritarianism-conferencechina-ai-and-human-rights-day-4-0</u>.
- Bateman, Joshua. "Why China Is Spending Billions To Develop An Army Of Robots To Turbocharge Its Economy." *CNBC*. June 28, 2018. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2018/06/22/chinas-developing-an-army-of-robots-to-reboot-itseconomy.html</u>.
- Broer, Matthijs. "Inside CIA's Q Branch: New Technology & Information Warfare." Filmed November 9, 2017. Defense One Video, 5:01. <u>https://www.defenseone.com/feature/defense-one-summit-livestream-17/</u>.
- Clark, Colin. "Our Artificial Intelligence' Sputnik Moment' Is Now: Eric Schmidt & Bob Work," *Breaking Defense*. November 1, 2017. <u>https://breakingdefense.com/2017/11/our-artificial-intelligence-sputnik-moment-is-now-eric-schmidt-bob-work/</u>.
- Engstrom, David Freeman, Daniel E. Ho, Catherine M. Sharkey, and Mariano-Florentino Cuéllar. AI's Promise and Peril for the US Government. Stanford, CA: Human-Centered Artificial Intelligence, Stanford University, 2020. https://hai.stanford.edu/sites/default/files/2020-09/HAI_PromisePeril_Sep20.pdf.
- Entner, Roger. *How America's 4G Leadership Propelled the U.S. Economy*. Dedham, MA: Recon Analytics LLC, 2018. <u>http://reconanalytics.com/category/white-papers/</u>.

- Ernst, Dieter. *Competing in Artificial Intelligence Chips: China's Challenge Amid Technology War*. Waterloo, ON, Canada: Center for International Governance Innovation, 2020. <u>https://www.cigionline.org/</u>.
- Frey, Carl Benedikt, and Michael A. Osborne. "The Future of Employment: How Susceptible Are Jobs to Computerisation?" *Technological Forecasting and Social Change* 114, (January 2017): 254-280. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2016.08.019.
- Goldstein, Phil. "FCC Approves Tower Siting Shot Clock Rules." *Fierce Wireless*. November 18, 2009. <u>https://www.fiercewireless.com/wireless/fcc-approves-tower-siting-shot-clock-rules</u>.
- Goldstein, Steve. "Eighty Million U.S. Jobs At Risk From Automation, Central Bank Official Says." *Capitol Report: Market Watch*. November 15, 2015. <u>https://www.marketwatch.com/story/eighty-million-us-jobs-at-risk-from-automation-central-bank-official-says-2015-11-12</u>.
- Gorman, Carol N. Audit of Governance and Protection of Department of Defense Artificial Intelligence Data and Technology. Report No. DODIG-2020-098. Washington, DC: Department of Defense Office of Inspector General, 2020. <u>https://www.dodig.mil/reports.html/Article/2243508/audit-of-governance-and-protection-of-department-of-defense-artificial-intellig/</u>.
- Haseeb, Muhammad, Sasmoko, Leonardus W. W. Mihardjo, and Kittisak Jermsittiparsert. "Economic Impact of Artificial Intelligence: New Look for the Macroeconomic Assessment in Asia-Pacific Region." *International Journal of Computational Intelligence Systems* 12, no. 2 (November 2019): 1297. <u>https://doi.org/10.2991/ijcis.d.191025.001</u>.
- Hayasaki, Erika. "Covid-19 Could Accelerate The Robot Takeover Of Human Jobs." *MIT Technology Review.* June 17, 2020. <u>https://www.technologyreview.com/2020/06/17/1003328/covid-19-could-accelerate-the-robot-takeover-of-human-jobs/</u>.
- Hess, Edward D., and Katherine Ludwig. *Humility Is the New Smart: Rethinking Human Excellence in the Smart Machine Age.* 1st ed. Oakland, CA: Berrett-Koehler Publishers, 2017.
- Hicks, Marie. "Compiling Inequalities: Computerization in the British Civil Service and Nationalized Industries, 1940–1979." PhD diss., Duke University, 2009. ProQuest.
- Hoadley, Daniel S. and Kelley M. Sayler. *Artificial Intelligence and National Security*. CRS Report No. R45178. Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2020. <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R45178.pdf</u>.
- Howard, Ayanna and Jason Borenstein. "AI, Robots, and Ethics in the Age of COVID-19." *MIT Sloan Management Review*. May 12, 2020. <u>https://sloanreview.mit.edu/article/ai-robots-and-</u> <u>ethics-in-the-age-of-covid-19/</u>.

- Kania, Elsa B. *Battlefield Singularity: Artificial Intelligence, Military Revolution, and China's Future Military Power*. Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security, 2017. https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/battlefield-singularity-artificial-intelligence-military-revolution-and-chinas-future-military-power.
- Kingdon, John W. *Agendas, Alternatives and Public Policies*. 2nd ed. New York: Little, Brown & Company, 1995.
- Korinek, Anton and Joseph E. Stiglitz. "Artificial Intelligence and its Implications for Income Distribution and Unemployment." Working paper, National Bureau of Economic Research, 2018. <u>https://www.nber.org/papers/w24174</u>.
- Mai, Thuy. "Global Positioning System History." NASA. Last modified August 7, 2017. https://www.nasa.gov/directorates/heo/scan/communications/policy/GPS_History.html.
- Manuel, Anja, and Melanie Hart. "Op-Ed: How the West Could Win A Technological 'Shadow War' With China." *Los Angeles Times* (Online). June 11, 2020. ProQuest.
- Manuel, Anja. "US, Europe and UK Must Unite to Keep Chinese Tech At Bay." *Financial Times* (London). October 5, 2020. ProQuest.
- Moulton, Seth, and Jim Banks, et al. *Future of Defense Task Force Report 2020*. US Congress, House Armed Service Committee. September 23, 2020. https://armedservices.house.gov/2020/9/future-of-defense-task-force-releases-final-report.
- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, Committee on Depicting Innovation in Information Technology, Computer Science and Telecommunications Board, and Division on Engineering and Physical Sciences. *Continuing Innovation in Information Technology*. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2012. https://www.nap.edu/catalog/13427/continuing-innovation-in-information-technology.
- National Institute of Standards and Technology. U.S. Leadership In AI: A Plan for Federal Engagement in Developing Technical Standards and Related Tools. Gaithersburg, MD: Department of Commerce, 2019. <u>https://www.nist.gov/system/files/documents/2019/08/10/ai_standards_fedengagement_plan_9aug2019.pdf</u>.
- Ng, Andrew, and Beena Ammanath. "Ignite your AI curiosity with Dr. Andrew Ng." Produced by Beena Ammanath. In *AI Ignition: Artificial Intelligence*, September 9, 2020. Podcast, MP3 audio, 32:59. <u>https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/pages/technology/articles/ai-andhumans-podcast.html</u>.
- Reid, Concha M., Thomas B. Miller, Mark A. Hoberecht, Patricia L. Loyselle, Linda M. Taylor, Serene C. Farmer, and Ralph H. Jansen. "History of Electrochemical and Energy Storage Technology Development at NASA Glenn Research Center." *Journal of Aerospace Engineering* 26, no. 2 (2013): 361-371. EBSCOhost.

- Russo, Amanda. "Recession and Automation Changes Our Future of Work, But There are Jobs Coming, Report Says." *World Economic Forum*. October 21, 2020. <u>https://www.weforum.org/press/2020/10/recession-and-automation-changes-our-future-of-work-but-there-are-jobs-coming-report-says-52c5162fce/</u>.
- Samuels, Alana. "Millions of Americans Have Lost Jobs in the Pandemic—And Robots and AI Are Replacing Them Faster Than Ever." *Time*. August 6, 2020. https://time.com/5876604/machines-jobs-coronavirus/.
- Schmidt, Eric. "The Rise of Digital Authoritarianism: China, AI, & Human Rights Conference." Filmed October 1, 2020. Hoover Institution Video, 1:50:53. <u>https://youtu.be/bbUt5sXgiD0</u>.
- Schomberg, William, and Toby Chopra. "China to Leapfrog U.S. as World's Biggest Economy by 2028: Think Tank." *Reuters*. December 25, 2020. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-china-economy/china-to-leapfrog-u-s-as-worlds-biggest-economy-by-2028-think-tank-idUSKBN29000C</u>.
- Schwab, Klaus, and Saadia Zahidi. *The Future of Jobs Report 2020*. Geneva, Switzerland: World Economic Forum, 2020. <u>http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_Future_of_Jobs_2020.pdf</u>.
- Seib, Gerald F. "Despite U.S. Rhetoric, China's Power Grows." *Wall Street Journal*. December 29, 2020. ProQuest.
- Simpson, Dawn B. *Financial Audit: Bureau of the Fiscal Service's FY 2020 and FY 2019 Schedules of Federal Debt.* GAO-21-124. Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office, 2020.
- Tadjdeh, Yasmin. "China Threatens U.S. Primacy in Artificial Intelligence." *National Defense* 105, no. 804 (November 2020): 36. ProQuest.
- Thomas, Zoe. "Coronavirus: Will Covid-19 Speed Up The Use Of Robots To Replace Human Workers?" *BBC*. April 18, 2020. <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-52340651</u>.
- Trump, Donald. Executive Order 13859. "Maintaining American Leadership in Artificial Intelligence." *Code of Federal Regulations*, title 3 (2019 comp.): 3967.
- *Washington Post* (Online). "China's Application of AI Should Be A Sputnik Moment for The U.S. But Will It Be?: The Coming Revolution in Artificial Intelligence Will Refashion our Economic and Strategic Foundations." November 7, 2018. ProQuest.
- Work, Robert O., and Greg Grant. Beating the Americans at their Own Game: An Offset Strategy with Chinese Characteristics. Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security, 2019. <u>https://s3.amazonaws.com/files.cnas.org/documents/CNAS-Report-Work-Offset-final-</u> B.pdf?mtime=20190531090041.
- White House. *National Security Strategy of the United States of America*. Washington, DC: White House, 2017. <u>https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905-2.pdf</u>.

White House, National Science & Technology Council, Office of Science and Technology Policy. *The National Artificial Intelligence R&D Strategic Plan: 2019 Update*. Washington, DC: White House, 2019. <u>https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2019/06/National-AI-Research-and-Development-Strategic-Plan-2019-</u> <u>Update-June-2019.pdf</u>.